
PLANNING COMMISSION MEETING MINUTES
FEBRUARY 11,2019

The regular monthly meeting of the Hampton Township Planning Commission was held
on Monday, February II, 2019 at the Hampton Township Municipal Building, 3101
McCuIly Road, Allison Park, PA. The meeting was called to order by Mr. Hess at 7:30 pm.
Present at roll call were Mr. Hess, Mr. Deems, and Mr. Nugent. Mr. Bauman and Mr.
Venture were absent. Martin Orban, Land Use Administrator, was also present.

CHAIRPERSON ANNOUNCEMENTS

None

ADMINISTRATION

Joseph Lee of S. Pioneer Road stated that he consistently has difficulty hearing the
remarks at the meetings and asked if the Planning Commission members could please
use the microphones. Mr. Hess replied yes and thanked Mr. Lee for his suggestion.

PLAN REVIEWS

18-06 Windmont Farms Preliminary PRD

Matthew Prather with Sebring and Associates was in attendance on behalf of the applicant.
He noted that he is replacing Ms. Sebring while she recovers from a health issue and
provided a brief update on the status of her health. Mr. Prather reported that a new set of
plans were submitted on January 11, 2019 and review letters from PVE and Gateway
Engineers were received on January 28, 2019 and January 31, 2019, respectively. He
reviewed the January 31, 2019 Gateway review letter, focusing on the contents of the
conclusion paragraph shown on page 40 of Exhibit 5. He read through the items listed as
unresolved in the Gateway review letter and described their response to each comment.
Regarding the geotechnical report, Gateway suggested to have ACA Engineering on site
full-time during the construction phase and to provide a summary letter at the conclusion,
which Mr. Prather reported they agree with and are comfortable making a condition of
approval. Mr. Prather read item three on page 40 of the Gateway letter and stated that
they are also in agreement with this recommended condition. Mr. Prather read item four
on page 40 of the same letter and noted that they are presently awaiting the ZHB’s
determination regarding their variance. Continuing, Mr. Prather read item five. He stated
that, while they do not have the recommendation of the EAC regarding the preservation of
areas of unique trees and wildflower stands, they did meet with the EAC the previous
week. He stated that the EAC issued a letter dated February 5, 2019 in which they stated
that they are not recommending EAC approval and they set forth some of their concerns.
Mr. Prather commented that they are prepared to take that letter and move forward to
Council with their explanation of how they intend to address those concerns of the EAC.
Mr. Prather read item six from the Gateway Engineers review letter dated January 31,
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2019. He commented that they are requesting a modification from Council for this item.
Mr. Prather read item seven of the same letter. He added that they agree with this
comment and affirmed that they are seeking a modification for this item. Mr. Prather read
item eight of the Gateway letter. He commented that it is accurate that they are requesting
a modification for this item.

Mr. Hess summarized the PVE review letter, noting that it basically said that, for the
purpose of preliminary design, they are satisfied. Mr. Prather replied that this is correct.
Mr. Hess added that this has been one of his main concerns throughout the review
process, based on issues that occurred with a previous plan approved in the same
neighborhood. Mr. Hess stated his opinion that PVE has been particularly careful this time
in their plan review and added that this does not seem to be an issue for that evening’s
discussion. Mr. Hess added that there are a number of items that need to be addressed
on the Gateway review letter and stressed that this is the preliminary plan review only, not
preliminary and final. He explained that the PC receives many applications that are
proposed as a preliminary and final review at once; however, that is not the case here. He
explained that these are preliminary plans that address the basic concepts and layout, as
well as key issues that are remaining as either modifications or conditions of approval.

Mr. Hess requested to address the outstanding comments in the Gateway Engineers
review letter. He noted that item one on page 40 of the Gateway letter dated January 31,
2019 references the PVE review letter. He added that this is strictly an engineering
comment and there is much engineering that will still need to be done as part of the final
review, which is not the purpose of the PC’s review that evening. Mr. Hess commented
that the geotechnical report seems to be a matter of just documenting that inspections and
reports will happen on this project. He noted that this also applies to item three on the
same letter. Mr. Hess stated that he thinks it’s a unique idea and a good idea to leave the
home lots basically undisturbed, with each individual lot having its own reviewed site plan.
He stated that it is unusual, but he thinks it’s a good idea. Regarding the variance request,
Mr. Hess remarked that there isn’t much the PC can do except wait for the ZHB to render
their decision. Mr. Orban noted that the ZHB will render their decision on February 26,
2019. Regarding item five, Mr. Prather remarked that the EAC’s recommendation was not
to approve and summarized the results of the vote.

Mr. Hess asked that Mr. Prather briefly address the concerns listed in the EAC’s motion.
Mr. Prather stated that there are six bullet points listing their concerns. Regarding their
first stated concern about the adequacy of the stormwater controls, Mr. Prather
commented that this item has been reviewed by PVE and they feel that it has been
adequately addressed by both the applicant’s, and the Township’s, stormwater engineers.
Mr. Hess asked if the EAC was in receipt of the PVE review letter when they made their
recommendation. Mr. Prather replied that he believes they did have the letter. Regarding
the second item, which speaks to the practicality of tree replacement at the rates planned,
Mr. Prather remarked that this item relates to the ZHB variance that was granted. He
stated their position, that this is an additional item that they are waiting for from the ZHB
and he added that the variance was previously granted and, provided that it is applied to
the revisions, they believe that this covers that issue. Mr. Prather read the third stated
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concern from the EAC, regarding the need for assurance of specimen tree preservation.
Mr. Prather reported that a revised plan has been prepared that clearly identifies the
specific locations of the specimen trees and the boundaries of disturbance. He added that
their intent is to fence off these trees to protect them from any disturbance to the roots.
Mr. Hess asked if the specimen trees were previously identified. Mr. Prather replied that
Mr. Sapsara on behalf of Crossgates created one plan where he had highlighted the trees,
but one of the EAC’s issues was that there was no overlay showing where the limits of
disturbance were to make it clear how the specimen trees fit within the areas that will be
disturbed. He added that they now have a plan addressing this, and it is their suggestion
that final approval be conditioned upon this revised plan becoming part of the official plans.

Mr. Prather read the fourth item from the EAC’s motion and explained that there are two
existing lots within the plan. He stated that one of the issues raised at the EAC meeting
was that the buffer areas around these lots were also overlapping with some portions of
the limits of disturbance, which seemed to indicate that they did not have any plantings
shown there. He commented that they now have a plan that shows that there will be new
plantings put into any areas within the buffer zones where there will be disturbance.
Similarly, he noted that they would propose to Council that they would make those plans
part of the final plans, as a condition of approval. Mr. Hess asked if any of these plans
could be displayed. Mr. Prather replied yes and asked for Mr. Orban to display Exhibit 23,
noting the location of the specimen trees and the limit of disturbance. He added that they
previously only had a plan that showed highlighting on the specimen trees; however, the
EAC was looking for something more definitive, so this is what they have prepared in
response. Mr. Hess asked if the levels of protection will be defined by the spread of the
tree to protect the roots. Mr. Prather replied that this is correct. Mr. Hess asked if this will
be done on a case by case basis. Mr. Prather replied that each specimen tree will need
to be flagged and they will also put a fence perimeter around the tree as necessary. Mr.
Hess asked if the extent of the markings will be defined on the drawing, to which Mr.
Prather replied that is correct. Several remarks were exchanged regarding the correct
drawing that contains this information. Mr. Prather commented that a note regarding this
was added to the plan. Mr. Hess asked that they add language specifying that the extent
of the root protection should extend to the full size of the canopy above, which is typical
practice but is not clearly marked on the plans. Regarding item number four, Mr. Prather
explained that one of the issues they had was regarding the existing lots. He displayed
the rear buffer yard area for one of the existing lots and noted that, when overlaid with the
limits of disturbance it becomes clear that they overlap. He reported that one of the EAC’s
questions was how they can leave the existing trees within the buffer when it’s also within
the limits of disturbance. In response to this concern, Mr. Prather reported that they have
listed and shown the location of trees that would have to be replaced out of the buffer
zones if the existing trees should be removed.

Mr. Prather read the fifth item on the EAC’s list of concerns, regarding the need for
assurance of street tree variety. He explained that they do not want one species of tree
used for all the street trees because of the potential for disease to wipe out the entirety of
the trees. Mr. Prather noted that they have selected three trees from the EAC’s
recommended planting list and they have sequentially alternated the variety between the
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three types of trees. He noted all of the street trees are labeled with their species, which
are sequentially alternated, on the same revised plan that was just displayed. Mr. Hess
asked whether, if this plan does proceed, the EAC will have the chance to offer
recommendations on any unique wildflower stands. Mr. Orban replied yes. He
commented that, as was stated earlier, this application has both preliminary and final
phases of the review process. As such, it could certainly be a condition that the EAC
would have to provide their recommendations in the final phase. Mr. Prather read the
sixth, and final, item from the EAC’s list of concerns, which relates to a concern regarding
the turn-around space on the Crestview Drive cul-de-sac. He noted that he had not
attended the previous meetings but there was some discussion regarding the installation
of a hammerhead, which then evolved to the cul-de-sac. He stated his understanding that
the cul-de-sac as it presently exists is designed to meet all Township specifications and
requirements. Mr. Hess commented that, at every meeting they have had, he has said
that he agrees with the ordinance requirement for connectivity between the two plans and
that, in his opinion, this is a desirable feature. He noted that he will say the same thing
again because every single entity that reviewed these plans said the same thing, including
the traffic study and the review from fire protection. He stated his opinion that this is a
good planning practice as well. Regarding the connectivity modification request, Mr. Hess
stated that he does not personally recommend granting that requested modification. He
stated his opinion that connectivity is a clear-cut part of Hampton’s ordinance and it’s also
part of the Comprehensive Plan. He clarified that this applies to all types of connectivity,
including for bicycles and pedestrians. Mr. Hess added that this would bring the adjacent
neighborhood up to speed, so they do not have a single point of ingress and egress into
their plan, which is good. He noted he thinks it would also enhance the Wind mont Farms
plan to have three points of ingress/egress. Mr. Hess added that neither of these
developments are large enough to warrant true concern about increased traffic through
either one. He stated that it is certainly the applicant’s right to ask for that modification,
but he wanted to go on record by saying that he does not think its good planning. Mr.
Hess commented that he understands that the residents in that neighborhood do not want
the connection, but he still believes that not connecting would be bad planning.

Regarding the open space in the plan, Mr. Hess asked the applicant if they know what
percentage of the open space is on buildable land. Mr. Prather replied no. Mr. Hess
answered that, since they are asking for a modification, it would be a good piece of
information to present to Council. He added that it also would have been good for them
to be able to present it to the PC; however, he does agree with the applicant’s interpretation
of the recreational space. He added that, with as much as interest there was in preserving
trees on this site, it is an appropriate way to provide for exercise with running/walking. Mr.
Hess commented that the development has sidewalks and there is a trail around the pond,
which is all good. He spoke to the low usage of recreational facilities like tennis courts in
North Park. He commented that, while he does agree with this request, the applicant
should be prepared to answer the question about the percentage of open space on
buildable land when they go in front of Council. For the benefit of the residents in
attendance, Mr. Hess stated that the most recent review letter from Trans Associates
regarding the traffic and street design does still contain some minor requirements. He
stated that these comments would have to be addressed in the final review phase;

4



PLANNING COMMISSION MEETING MINUTES
FEBRUARY 11,2019

however, Trans Associates has essentially signed off on the preliminary approval of the
layout of the plan. Regarding the most recent PVE review letter, Mr. Hess commented
that they listed several items that are needed for final approval, but as was mentioned
before, PVE feels that the current state of the design is adequate for preliminary approval.
Mr. Hess asked if the applicant has provided the Township with a copy of the photometric
plan. Mr. Prather replied that this sheet is now part of the landscaping plan and asked for
the relevant page to be displayed.

Mr. Deems asked how many units will be tied into the pressurized portion of the sanitary
sewer system. Mr. Prather replied that all except for two units will be tied in. Mr. Deems
asked who is responsible to maintain the common part of the system where the two
portions tie together. He asked if it is accurate that each lot will be required to pay for their
grinder pump and their connection. Mr. Prather replied that this will likely be either a
common element or, more likely, a limited common element of the planned community.
As such, any items that would service more than one, but less than all, the units would
become the responsibility of the lot owner if it’s on their lot and servicing their property.
Mr. Deems asked who would be responsible for the part of the sanitary line past the
property line. Mr. Sapsara asked if the area that Mr. Deems was referring to is within the
public right-of-way, to which Mr. Deems replied yes and added that it would it be gravity at
that point or would there be a common pressurized sewer. Mr. Ferry replied that he
believes they would pump to a Y connection on the gravity sewer and, depending on the
specific authority, he detailed several different ways that authorities can handle this
situation. He noted that the final configuration is up to the authority in that area. Mr.
Deems answered that if the gravity part starts at the public property line, he could see it
being a public sewer. But if there’s a common area of pressurized sewer it would be good
to know who is going to maintain that. Mr. Prather replied that they will have to see what
the authority will require for maintenance, which would be the responsibility of the
individual lot owners and would be included in the declaration they file. Mr. Deems stated
that he thinks with pressurized sewers it’s important to put the location equipment in there,
either wire or tape, because he’s seen developments where they did not put it in and later
if someone wants to install a water line no one knows where anything is. He stated that
this is why it’s good to know who will be responsible for maintaining this. Mr. Hess added
that one of the comments in the Gateway review pertains to the requirement for a
developer’s agreement and a homeowner’s association. He asked if these items have
been started. Mr. Sapsara replied that the Township has the drafts of the developer’s
agreement and the declaration of the HOA covenants. He recognized that there will be
more review of those items, which will take place as part of the final development review.
Mr. Prather agreed that the Township’s legal counsel will want to review these items, and
possibly make changes; however, both of these items will be in place.

Mr. Hess commented that the PC has always accepted comments from the audience and
they have heard many different comments and concerns. He opened up the meeting to
comments from the audience, asking that those comments contain something different
than what has been said already. Mr. Hess stated that he personally believes that this
developer has done a good job of trying to respond to the comments from the PC,
engineers, and the residents in the surrounding neighborhoods. He added that when a
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property is owned by someone they do have the right to develop it. Mr. Hess noted that
zoning regulations are put in place to help guide that process as a municipality, so we
don’t end up with poorly compatible uses right next to each other. He added that this area
is zoned Residential B (RB) and they are not proposing anything that isn’t RB. He stated
that it fits into the Comprehensive Plan as far as the use of the land. Mr. Hess remarked
that, since this is a preliminary review, there will be many details that will be covered later.
He reported that his thoughts on the connectivity/through-cut between the plans, stating
that although he doesn’t know exactly when the stub was built, it was clearly a proposed
connection for future development. He commented that he does think there’s a benefit to
this connection, as does everyone who reviewed the plan. Mr. Hess added that the PC
has reviewed this plan very thoroughly, in what was probably the most thorough review
that he has ever seen here. He remarked that he has heard some people say that this
property is never going to be the same, which is true because any time you build something
its never going to be the same. He added that they want to be sure that they are doing
what they can to make this development be a good neighbor for the people that were there
before. Mr. Hess stated his opinion that their approach to leave the site in its current
condition as much as physically possible is a refreshing take on what is usually seen.

Merrit DesLauriers of 5152 Lakewood Drive asked a procedural question. She stated that
there are three members present that evening, one of whom has recused himself. She
asked how they can vote when there is no quorum. Mr. Hess replied that there is a quorum
and they are not all voting, but two of them are. He added that, unfortunately, it is simply
bad timing that two members had to be absent. He stated that this is a preliminary
approval and they are going to go ahead with what they have. Ms. DesLauriers asked if
they can have a legal vote that evening, to which Mr. Hess replied yes. Mr. Hess stated
that they are an advisory body and they are simply giving Council their opinion. He also
added that it’s not fair to hold up the process because of the PC’s scheduling issue, which
Ms. DesLauriers agreed with. Mr. Hess stated that it may be strange, and it has never
happened before, but they will proceed. Ms. DesLauriers reported that she has questions
for the developer or their engineer since this is a new set of plans and it’s important for
there to be clarity.

Ms. DesLauriers asked a question regarding the pipe and tree clearing along S. Pioneer
Road. She asked if the pipe running along S. Pioneer Road will be a closed or an open
pipe. Mr. Ferry replied that it will be a closed pipe within the Township right-of-way. Ms.
DesLauriers stated that they are clearing trees for that pipe, to which Mr. Ferry replied that
this would be within the Township’s right-of-way. Ms. DesLauriers asked if the pipe will be
filled over, to which Mr. Ferry replied yes, the pipe will be buried. Ms. DesLauriers
commented that she is concerned about this because this is basically a swale channel in
the Township’s right-of-way that collects runoff from S. Pioneer Road, which is an
impervious surface. She commented that it also collects runoff from the Chalfant property
and directs it into Crouse Run. Mr. Hess asked if the drainage along S. Pioneer Road will
be restored to pre-development contours. Mr. Ferry replied yes, it will be restored to the
contours that currently exist. Ms. DesLauriers explained that she just wanted to make sure
of that because she doesn’t want there to be an icing issue on S. Pioneer Road. She
asked what the estimated impervious area for the whole site is, once it is completed. Mr.

6



PLANNING COMMISSION MEETING MINUTES
FEBRUARY 11,2019

Ferry replied that this value is buried within the stormwater calculations. She asked what
the actual calculation is, which Mr. Ferry did not know. Mr. Hess explained that, on this
kind of plan, there is not a defined footprint for the buildings and driveways. She replied
that this is why she’s asking and added that PVE also requested this number. Mr. Hess
answered that PVE has essentially signed off on the plan because they believe enough
has been done for preliminary approval. Ms. DesLauriers replied that she doesn’t know
how they can have accurate stormwater calculations if they do not have an estimate of
impervious area. Mr. Hess replied that they do have an estimate of this number, adding
that when they provide these things, they plug in a factor based on past experience, which
is how these regulations are developed. He noted that they change the math as they see
if it works or not. Ms. DesLauriers stated that she understands this and asked Mr. Ferry if
he can direct her to where she might find this value in the calculations. He replied that it
would be in the post-construction stormwater narrative. Mr. Ferry added that this has been
reviewed and approved by Mr. Banfield, who is in complete agreement that they have met
the Township stormwater requirements when assessing land cover types. Ms.
DesLauriers asked if the impervious area includes both the roads and the assumed
impervious areas for the home/driveway/accessory structure or is it just for the roads. Mr.
Ferry replied that the impervious area calculation includes everything. He explained that,
if it cannot absorb water on its own it is classified as impervious. Mr. Ferry added that the
values in the report are conservative because they do not know the size of each structure
on the lots and, as such, the number used is far beyond what will actually be constructed.

Ms. DesLauriers remarked that there is a grading channel shown around the pond. Mr.
Hess replied that this may be used for erosion control to prevent mud from flowing into the
pond. Ms. DesLauriers displayed the appropriate plan showing the grading channel. She
asked if this will be a buried pipe. Mr. Ferry replied no and clarified that it will be a swale.
She asked for clarification regarding where the swale will drain, which Mr. Ferry provided.
Ms. DesLauriers asked if this is the same location of the pedestrian path or if it is only the
access road for the pond. Mr. Ferry replied that it is a shared road. Ms. DesLauriers
received clarification from Mr. Ferry as to the location of the pedestrian path. Ms.
DesLauriers stated that it might be a safety concern to have an open swale right next to
the path where families are walking. She explained that, if they are having a large
stormwater event, or did previously, and a child is in there, this could be a safety concern
if the swale is going to carry a large amount of water. Mr. Hess replied that the path is
more of a road in that location and, as such, he believed that the risk is fairly mitigated by
the width of the path. Ms. DesLauriers noted that she simply wanted to address it. She
stated that, after reading the regulated waterways report, she couldn’t find any information
on how the lake will be fed. Mr. Ferry replied that the existing lake is being fed from the
uncontrolled runoff from the development up the hill from the lake, which was never
detained or managed, but all drains to the existing lake. Ms. DesLauriers asked which
side of Lakewood Drive this applies to. Mr. Ferry replied that it would be coming from the
north and the west. Mr. Longenecker explained that there is a low spot in the ground that’s
draining the development to the west of the lake. Mr. Hess noted that this is an issue and
the PC has seen photographs of flooding due to a small stream in that area. He added
that part of the problem is that the older plan has no stormwater retention at all. Mr. Hess
stated that the water is coming through this property and they are actually picking up the
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runoff. Ms. DesLauriers asked if, now that the developer is going to control that runoff, will
this affect the lake or make it dry up. Mr. Hess replied no and explained that the upstream
flow is not affected. Mr. Ferry added that they are not controlling the runoff from Lakewood,
they are only controlling the runoff from their plan. Ms. DesLauriers remarked that they
also said that the lake is being fed from runoff from the north. Ms. DesLauriers and Mr.
Ferry exchanged several remarks regarding what areas to the north would feed the
stream. Mr. Ferry stated that they are controlling the runoff for any of the homes that they
are building, and they are picking up additional runoff as well and taking it to their basin to
manage. Ms. DesLauriers stated that there is a property directly north of a spot she
illustrated on the map that has grading on it, possibly lot 108. She stated that the plan
shows the grading and that there’s nothing catching that runoff, which is coming down the
valley that’s feeding the lake. She asserted that there’s nothing to catch this water, which
is additional runoff that was not calculated and will go into the lake. Mr. Ferry replied that
this is not true, stating that it has been calculated and included in every report that has
been submitted and that the residents have access to. Ms. DesLauriers pointed out, but
did not identify, the lot in question. She stated that there is nothing behind it, no piping or
swale. She noted that the plan shows arrows that indicate that the direction of the flow is
going directly towards the pond. She added that this is new runoff from a cut slope with
tree clearing. Mr. Ferry replied that this is a fill slope which means that the water will run
the opposite way. He added that there is drainage device behind that structure on the lot
Ms. DesLauriers is referencing to that will collect that water. Ms. DesLauriers commented
that she has not seen this on the plan and asked where she could find this detail. Ms.
DesLauriers stated that she sees a drainage structure behind other lots in this area, but
not behind that specific lot. Mr. Ferry replied that he is concerned about her comment
because on one hand she is worried that the lake will dry up but on the other hand she is
also worried about directing additional runoff into it. She added that there could be a
possibility that the lake would dry up if they had covered all their stormwater, but she is
showing that they have not covered their stormwater because there is nothing behind the
lot that she indicated that is catching the runoff. Mr. Ferry answered that he just stated
that there is something catching that runoff. Ms. DesLauriers answered that she has not
seen it on any of the plans.

Regarding the dam on the existing lake, Ms. DesLauriers noted that this is a man-made
dam that has not been studied. She added that there is going to be a maintenance road
on this is a very steep slope and asked how we know that the dam can handle this type of
impact without being compromised. She asserted that there have not been enough
studies done on the dam. Mr. Hess stated that they are collecting water from immediately
upstream just north of the pond. He noted that they do have some disturbance; however,
they are collecting it and running it down the channel, so it is bypassing the pond. He
stated that he is ok with this and added that the western side of the pond is entirely natural
drainage that won’t change. Ms. DesLauriers acknowledged that this would feed the pond.
Mr. Hess added that there may be a natural spring in that area as well. Ms. DesLauriers
commented that they do not know the depth of the dam; it’s a man-made structure that’s
not been studied or regulated in any way. She asserted that installing this could completely
compromise the dam and, if that happens, everyone on Graphic Drive will have huge
flooding. Ms. DesLauriers added that there are residents on Lakewood that showed up a
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few times and were not listened to regarding their stormwater issues. She stated that
these residents have stopped coming, but they will also be flooded.

Ms. DesLauriers asked if the existing pond is going to be used as a stormwater pond, to
which Mr. Ferry replied no. Ms. DesLauriers pointed out that the plans note it as an
existing stormwater pond. Mr. Ferry replied that he answered her question, to which she
asked again why it is labeled as a “stormwater” pond if that is the case. Mr. Ferry answered
that they can take the word “stormwater” off the plan in that location if it would make Ms.
DesLauriers feel better. Ms. DesLauriers replied that it would because on other parts of
the plan it is not listed as a “stormwater” pond, so there isn’t consistency. Mr. Hess noted
that the pond is, in fact, collecting stormwater from the nearby hillside. Ms. DesLauriers
answered that it was not constructed to be a stormwater pond. Mr. Hess agreed, but
stated that it has been that way ever since Lakewood Drive was developed because
Lakewood has no stormwater controls of its own. Ms. DesLauriers stated that, on another
part of the plan, the developer states that the existing pond will be used as active recreation
for the open space. Mr. Hess answered that this is alright and there is no conflict there.
Ms. DesLauriers stated that she doesn’t know how that can be, adding that, on the
regulated waterways report it is identified as Wetlands Z. Mr. Longenecker replied that a
wetlands can be an open water habitat, which he considered this to be. Mr. Hess remarked
that Ms. DesLauriers’ concern about the dam is a good comment, adding that it is a very
old dam and the Township doesn’t know if it’s been inspected by the State or anyone else.
Mr. Hess remarked that, prior to final approval, there should be documentation on the last
inspection, if one ever occurred, for this dam. Mr. Nugent stated for informational purposes
only that around the year 2000 the pond was drained, and the dam was replaced and
brought up to the State standard for that drainage. An unidentified member of the audience
reported that they spoke to Mr. Chalfant, who stated at the time that the pond had filled up
with sediment, so he had a dozer scrape out the pond and then subsequently fill it back
up. The speaker stated that the pond looked to be about 12’-14’ deep ata minimum. The
unidentified speaker reported that, at that time, Mr. Chalfant did not touch the dam. Mr.
Hess agreed that we don’t know the specifications of the dam and prior to final approval
we should. Ms. DesLauriers added that it could wind up being a jurisdictional waterway.
She added that the sales agreement stipulates that the log home and the pond are to be
protected and preserved in perpetuity through preservation and conservation easements
to bind the future owners. She stated that she is confused about this because the
language in this section makes it sound like whoever purchases the Chalfant home is
responsible for the maintenance of the pond, but the pond is going to be part of the HOA
and the open space. She added that this is a one-acre waterway and asked who will have
the responsibility to maintain it and how they can know that the HOA will be qualified to
maintain a waterway that they really don’t know anything about. Mr. Hess replied that this
is a valid question related to the pond and the dam. He noted that these questions should
be added to the list of items that must be resolved prior to final approval.

Mr. Hess remarked that the pond is a unique feature, to which Ms. DesLauriers agreed
and stated her belief that it should be kept the way it is. She added that, in order to
maintain it you have to study it and take the proper precautions. She stated that the
developer is asking for a buffer for 100’ around the pond, which is a disservice to the
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community because they don’t know if going across that buffer will compromise the
integrity of the pond, or the wildlife that’s within it. She added that this pond is listed within
the plans as an existing body of water, as a pond, as a stormwater pond, a wetlands, and
as active recreation. She added that there were no fish or wildlife listed or studied. An
unidentified representative for the developer (Mr. Longenecker) responded that there was
no requirement for this to be studied. He added that the pond is a regulated water of the
United States and, by that fact, the US Army Corps of Engineers and PA DEP both have
regulations over that waterway. He continued by explaining that if anyone impacts that
water whatsoever, they would need to get a permit from the State or Federal government.
Ms. DesLauriers agreed and asked why there is no permit from the Army Corps of
Engineers, which requires on the permit application the inclusion of a study sheet listing
the aquatic life in the pond, the depth of the pond, and how they actually studied those
parts of the pond. Mr. Longenecker explained that this is not necessary because this
development has no impact to the existing pond. Ms. DesLauriers replied that the
development does impact the pond if the developer obtains the modification to put in a
gravel road. Mr. Longenecker asked where she sees a disturbance of that pond. Ms.
DesLauriers pointed out a spot on the plan and noted that there is a large gravel road right
next to the pond. He replied that this is not within the actual waters of the United States.
Ms. DesLauriers agreed but stated that it is directly right up against it, which could
compromise the integrity of the pond. She acknowledged that it also may not compromise
it, but she doesn’t know because there isn’t a study. She added that there is a large
amount of plant life that are part of the jurisdictional waters. Mr. Longenecker agreed and
added that, during his delineation, the boundary that he delineated is beyond that
vegetative boundary that she is referencing with the hydrophytic plants. Ms. DesLauriers
noted that the boundary was confusing on the wetlands report. Mr. Longenecker replied
that it is physically surveyed but acknowledged that it is hard to see on the map. He added
that he understands her concerns, and they are valid, but at the same time, she may be
reaching a little bit. He added that, at this time, there is no requirement for an additional
report. Ms. DesLauriers replied that she believes it would be best to explore it, especially
with the flooding impacts that are already happening. She stated that she thinks it should
be studied, and PVE also recommended further analysis into the pond in their December
20, 2019 letter, which addressed resident comments. Mr. Hess again stated that he
agrees and during final approval is when those comments will be addressed.

Regarding the coal seam at boring number seven, Ms. DesLauriers requested that this be
fully explored before any recommendation is given because it does have the potential to
cause harm to the community and it could also cause the plan layout to be changed. She
stated that she does not think that they should be given a preliminary approval if the plan
might be subject to change. Mr. Hess answered that he doesn’t believe that it would
change the plan significantly, but it may change how the basin works. Ms. DesLauriers
added that the clearing around it might require more surface area and/or trees to be
cleared, which impacts everything. Mr. Hess agreed that it might, but noted that, as he
explained before, when you develop property, or build a building or anything like that,
sometimes there are surprises. Ms. DesLauriers commented that this has been identified
and is not a surprise. He agreed and stated that as a result of being identified, a soils
engineer will be hired to be on site during grading and backfilling so that the developer is
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awareof it andextracareful. Ms. DesLauriersacknowledgedthatthis individual from ACA
Engineeringwaspresentat the lastmeeting;however,sheexpresseda concernregarding
ACA sinceit wasthecompanythatPVE saiddid not supplya propergeotechnicalanalysis
for The Hamptonsdevelopment. Sheaddedthat this is why the plan hasan issuewith
stormwaterrunoff andthe residents,still to this day— threeyearslater, arebeingflooded.
Sheaddedthatthis is a greatconcernif theywill be usingthe samefirm. Mr. Hessadded
thattheyareawareof this situationandhe knowsthatPVE, in particular,hasbeenpouring
overthedesignwith extremecareout of sensitivityto whathappenedon this otherproject.
He statedthat, whentherearephysical issuesin the soil, theyare identified, which is why
soil borings are performed. If other issuesare found after constructionbeginsthey will
haveto deal with thatwith engineering. Ms. DesLauriersansweredthat this can change
the plan, which is why shedoesnot believe it is readyfor preliminaryapproval. Mr. Hess
replied that, in somecases,there is no way to know that until you start turning dirt. Ms.
DesLauriersrepliedthatshethoughtthatthewholepointof this processwasto knowthese
thingsbeforehand.Mr. Hessansweredthat it is practiceto perform a reasonableamount
of borings to determinethe soil composition, which, for most developments,means
performing two borings in the retentionareasto determinewhat standardthey have to
designto. He notedthatthis is a preliminarydesignand if the reviewingengineersarenot
confidentand they want more borings, they’ll sayso. Ms. DesLauriersquestionedhow
they can recommendapproval when there’s still a lot of, in her opinion, stormwater
questionspertainingto encroachmenton that waterway. Mr. Hessansweredthat this is
an evolutionaryprocesswith moreand moredetail astheygo along. Sherepliedthatshe
is just questioningbecauseshefeelsthatthe layoutof the plan might change.He stressed
thatthis is a preliminarydesign.

Ms. DesLauriersaskedif the plan is approvedpreliminarily will they keeptalking aboutall
theseitemsthat needto be addressed.Sheaskedif therearemore meetingswith public
commentfor thoseplanswhentheyareupdatedor arethe residentsthentakenout of the
process. Mr. Orbanreplied that, if they aregrantedpreliminaryapprovalwith conditions,
they would haveto file anotherapplicationfor the final phaseof the review. While this
phasedoesnot requirea public hearing,it would still go in front of the EAC, PCandCouncil
again. Sheaskedif the residentswill be ableto askquestionsduring thefinal phase. Mr.
Orbanexplainedthatthe final phasewill be the exactsamescenariothattheyare in right
now. Ms. DesLauriersconfirmedfrom Mr. Orbanthatthereis no public hearingin thefinal
phase. Sheaskedif the applicationis automaticallyapprovedif the developermeetsall
the conditions. Mr. Orbanrepliedthat nothing is automaticallyapproved. Sheaskedhow
long the developerhasto meetthoseconditions,after the time of preliminary approval.
Mr. Orban explainedthat they havea certain amountof time after approvalto reapply,
which he believedwasoneyear. Sheasked,oncetheyapply, how muchtime would they
haveafterthatfor the review. Mr. Orbanansweredthat the processwould be exactlythe
sameas for preliminary, which meansthey would have 90 days unlessthey grant an
extensionto the Township. Sheaskedif it is possiblefor thereto be a denial of the final
approval becausethere is no public hearing, emphasizingthat she is simply trying to
understandthe process. Mr. Hessansweredthata public hearingis beneficialwhenyou
are presentinga concept,explainingthat the idea is to give an answerasto whetherthe
basic layout of the plan will work. He addedthat they have not crossedall the T’s and
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